HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, APRIL 25, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

The meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

Schedule of road trips was added to the agenda.

With the above addition, moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, April 25, 2023.
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrant:

	Withholding Warrant
	#95
	$ 136,414.49

	Vendor Warrant
	#96
	$   95,307.45

	Ambulance Commitments

4/3/23 – 4/9/23
	For
	$   41,495.07

	Ambulance Commitments

4/10/23 – 4/16/23
	For
	$   39,383.50


APPROVED WARRANTS 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	Payroll Warrant
	#97
	$ 401,095.48 

	Vendor Warrant
	#98
	$   89,974.89

	Withholding Warrant
	#99
	$ 135,705.03


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….................. 

W.B. Mason (paper) .………………………………………………
Harry B. Harding & Son, Inc. (printing/warrant) ………………….
Stryker Sales, LLC 
(ship. box, batt. chg., power supply cord & suction cup 3 pack) ….

Comcast (service) ………………………………………………….
	$   1,068.07
$        11.01
$   1,523.20
$ 18,994.38

$      955.00    
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DISCUSSIONS

Road Show

Bruno Had talked with Haddad about the Board holding their meetings at a different building so that the audience could see the other buildings.  Haddad said he mentioned the idea to the department heads and they were excited.  He will get a proposed schedule to the BoS.  

Fieldstone Farm Show Dates – Scott Clawson  - 21 Plymouth Street
Selig said last year this was brought up about the noise from the speakers and amplifiers and he recalls last year Fieldstone was making a conscious effort in moving the speakers away from the homes and only making announcements during the show times.  Mr. Clawson said that they constantly try and keep the noise to a minimum and sometimes one person may talk a little louder than someone else so they are constantly adjusting it.  At his house he does not like to hear the noise either and he is on the radio asking them to make adjustments.  They changed out numerous speakers last year so the sounds does not throw as far and he will be using the same system this year.  He is aware of one of the neighbors and tries to work with her.  

Bruno said these shows have been going on for thirty- five years, hence it has been an annual event.  
Live Entertainment Permit – Cruise Nights  

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2023-08 issued to Ralph Smith for live entertainment at Walmart for Friday Night Cruise Nights from the May 5th through October 6th. 

Vacation Carryover – Selectmen Assistant 
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the vacation carryover request from Pamela McSherry. 
Ambulance Abatements 

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for August 2022 in the amount of $100,576.25 and March 2023 in the amount of $110,024.80.

Memorandum of Agreement

Moved by Bruno and second by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to accept the Memorandum of Agreement between the Town of Halifax and the Local 459, Massachusetts Coalition of Police Sergeants.

Thorndike Development
Lloyd Geisinger and his partner David Eastridge came in to give the Board an update on the  proposed 55+ housing plan off of route 58 and working with the town to build  a senior center on the portion of the property.  A plan has been put together and he recently met with Haddad and Regan.  

Eastridge stated that the property location is 265 & 266 Monponsett Street, 266 being across the street.  265 will be split into 2 lots with lot 1 being the Senior Center, which will be deeded to the town.  Two housing buildings will be at 265 and one will be at 266.  All will 3 stories high, 265 will have 72 units between the 2 buildings and 266 will have 30 units, totaling 102 units.  

In order to move forward this will have to go before Town Meeting to change zoning type at 265 and allowing that over 55 become an approved use within a commercial district.  266 is zoned commercial but 265 is not.  Eastridge talked about the layout of the property i.e., where parking would be for the Senior Center, parking for residents, victory gardens, pool house, pool, pickleball court, central greens and community garden. 
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Bruno asked about a buffer between their site and the condominiums and Eastridge said that the existing woods pretty much takes care of that and there is substantial vegetation between the condos and the property.  There will be very little clearing for the buildings and the Senior Center because it has already been done.  
Bill Ponds – 40 Oak Place
He asked if Thorndike would be paying for the Senior Center and Geisinger said it is a shared cost but is contributing to it substantially.  
Mary Gravinese – 98 Clyde O Bosworth Road

She asked if anyone has ever had an issue with having a Senior center in the development and if this coincides with the MBTA. Geisinger sees this as a win win situation and no it is not linked with the MBTA.  
Selig asked what the difference is between this project and the plan they brought before the Board last year.  Eastridge said the previous plan approved of this site was 26 townhomes and they were grouped in 6 buildings or so but the partners had a falling out, hence the project never moved forward.  Geisinger when they first looked at the property, they were thinking about taking the approved 26 plan and converting to a over 55 but that never went through.  
Frank Johnston – 255 Elm Street

He asked if the money from the last Town Meeting would be going towards this and Geisinger said yes.
Geisinger presented the plans for the Senior Center.  This will be 4,200 square feet, one floor consisting of the director’s office, two other offices, health care space, reception area, storage and  mechanical room and a bathroom.  There is a passageway from that area to the main building which will be locked during non-business hours.  Coming in the main door there will be an entry vestibule, main function area, which can be divided in half with an accordion wall, galley kitchen, men’s and lady’s bathroom, various utilities rooms, card room, library, and a door leading to an outside space as well.  The rooms  are various sizes and multiple activities can go on at one time.    
Jean Gallant asked if there is a kitchen in the Senior Center and does it have to go before any Board and Geisinger said yes it has a kitchen.  Bruno said we are in the preliminary stage and that two zoning changes would have to happen, which will have to go before Town Meeting.  
Chris Winiewicz – 129 Circuit Street

He asked if there will be a sidewalk and Geisinger said they will build a sidewalk up to the center.  

Gravinese

She stated the town would maintain the CoA center but not the housing and Geisinger said yes.  

Pond asked what the exterior would be and Geisinger said this would be a conversation they would have with the town because they would be maintaining it but he did say the two logical options would be Harding planks and vinyl, which can be done in a more attractive way then in the past.  
Geisinger handed out a report on the fiscal impacts and said the net positive will be $450,000 each year in addition to taxes.  
Selig asked what happens if ZBA has a major issue and Geisinger said the zoning by law that they put together should cover all issues.  They would hopefully not have to go before ZBA because we would be working with Haddad on this.  
Erica Rossini – 6 Deer Run Road 

She said the proposal before this one was a 40B project so now we are adding 102 new homes and asked if we get penalized because this makes us more off from the 40B issue? Bruno said that we are way out of line as it is.  Haddad said you do not get penalized you just susceptible to future 40Bs. 
Patty Sullivan – B1 5 Lydon Lane

She asked if any of this housing be designated as affordable and Geisinger said no.  
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Winiewicz asked if having these three story buildings would open up having the same size building throughout the town and Haddad said it would have to fall within the parameters of the by law.  

Geisinger will put a detailed proposal together and will work with Haddad on the bylaws.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Isabella Rose – Generations - Use to Town Green for Fur Festival
Ms. Rose came in to request the use of the Town Green for the above event.    It was mentioned that should she have live entertainment she would need to submit an application for that as well.

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously granted permission to Isabella Rose, on behalf of Generations to use the Town Green for their Fur Festival 2023 on Sunday, June 4, 2023 from 12:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. 

VFW - Field of Flags on Town Green

On behalf of the VFW Post Bruce Thomas is requesting to place flags on the Town Green from May 13th to June 3rd.  

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously granted Bruce Thomas, on behalf of VFW Post 6258, permission to put a Field of Flags on the front green of the Town Hall (in front of curved driveway).  The flags can be displayed from May 13th to June 3rd.  
Steven King – Live Entertainment for Farmers Market

On behalf of the Helping Hands, Mr. King is requesting a live entertainment permit for the Farmers Market on the following dates: 

	Saturday, May 20, 2023

	Saturday, June 3, 2023

	Saturday, June 10, 2023

	Saturday, June 24, 2023

	Saturday, July 1, 2023

	Saturday, July 15, 2023

	Saturday, July 29, 2023

	Saturday, August 12, 2023

	Saturday, August 26, 2023

	Saturday, September 2, 2023

	Saturday, September 16, 2023

	Saturday, September 30, 2023

	Saturday, October 14, 2023

	Saturday, October 28, 2023


Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously granted Steven King, on behalf of the Helping Hands, a live entertainment permit for the Farmers Markets that are listed above. 
DISCUSSIONS

Old Colony Elder Services

OCES is looking for a representative from Halifax to serve on their Board.  Selig previously served and feels that him serving again would not be in the town’s best interest as it would be better to have someone more eligible.  Darlene Regan, CoA director, said that would make sense to have someone who is knowledgeable with the CoA.  Regan will submit a candidate to the Bos soon.  
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Monponsett Event LLC chg. in d/b/a on the following licenses:

   Alcoholic Beverage, Common Victualler, Weekday Entertainment  & Sunday Entertainment

Haddad said that they are not in compliance with the requirements that are needed in order to process the paperwork with ABCC.  Selig asked if they should send a letter and Haddad said no that the office and the Town Clerk has done their due diligence and have contacted them numerous times on what needs to be done before moving forward.  
Road Opening – 20 Holmes Street
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2023-10 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut to do gas service/demo at the above location.

Road Opening – 36 Colby Drive

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously Permit #2023-07 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6’ road cut to do gas maintenance service at the above location.

MBTA
Bruno sent a letter to our Reps a couple of weeks ago and the office has yet to hear back from them.  Bruno motioned to send an email directly to them and attach the letter and ask if they are going to respond.  Also ask them to come in.  He also wants to send a letter to surrounding towns to see what their interests are in this.  Bruno said the Reps should do their job because their primary goal is to look out for the Town of Halifax and he does not feel they are doing that.  He suggested that the letter be sent to the Town Administrators in the surrounding towns via email and see what their interests are.   
Mary Gravinese – 98 Clyde O Bosworth Road

She said that this was voted so apparently the Reps are in favor of it and suggested contacting the Attorney General.  Bruno said the AG is all for it and again said we want our Reps to do their job.  

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to ask the Town Administrator to send an email directly to our State Reps email addresses, attach the letter that the Board already sent them asking if they are going to respond to the Board and that the Board would like to have a meeting with them.

Morse Brothers 
Bruno stated the following.

· the Board has taken all complaints from the residents seriously and understands their concerns and frustrations. 

· Haddad and he went to the site and they are taking sand from piles that are already there and are not digging.  

· the town does not have a strong case because they are using the agricultural exemption.  
· they have been doing this removal for a long time.

· Morse Brother is partially in Zone 2 and the Water Superintendent said that there is not an issue because the well is 70 feet deep and is well below the lake.

· There is no effect on the lake.

· The brown water people are having has to do with too much magnesium in the system, we are currently working on this and there is an Article in the warrant for water treatment plant upgrades.
· The traffic started back in December when they were sanding their bogs and in March they were loaming.  Yes, Lingan Street is in bad shape but it is a public way.  Morse Brother have called him, Haddad and the police notifying them of when they will be traveling.  They are keeping the speed down and have the bus schedule.

Selectmen Meeting – April 25, 2023 




                                       Page 6

Bruno said they can continue to submit complaints but there is nothing they are doing that needs to be addressed.  They are very open to adhering to making things better.  As for the manure, it was not manure, just a fine type of high quality loam.

Bruno has covered all areas of the complaints and said Morse Bothers has complied the best they can.  

Training for Boards, Committees & Commissions
In the process of having staff and volunteers attend the training sessions that are available.

Town Meeting Recommendations

Article 1 - Wage & Personnel - Selig 

Article 3 - Elected Officials - Board does not have to do anything.
Article 4 - Operating budget - Finance Committee.

Article 5 - Revolving accounts - Nessralla
Article 6 - Reserve fund - Finance Committee 

Article 7 - Water treatment plant upgrades - Water Commissioners 
Article 8 - Collective bargaining & Wage Personnel amendments - Bruno  
Article 9 - Capital plan - Finance Committee

Article 10 - Assessors’ recertification - Board of Assessors  

Article 11 - South Coastal Counties Legal Services - Selig

Article 12 - South Shore Resource & Advocacy Center - Selig

Article 13 - Silver Lake Resource Officer - Paula Hatch
Article 14 - roof top unit at Silver Lake Regions School District - Paula Hatch
Article 15 - County Cooperative Extension Service – Nessralla 

Article 16 - woodchipper – Highway Surveyor Hayward

Article 17 - Stabilization Fund – Finance Committee

Article 18 - Opioids settlements stabilization Fund - Bruno
Article 19 - money from general fund to the Opioid Settlements stabilization Fund - Bruno
Article 20 - negotiate PILOT 115 River Street solar field - Selig
Article 21 - PILOT agreement 107 River Street - Selig
Article 22 - Hemlock Lane solar field - Nessralla
Article 23 - increase the Board of Selectmen from 3 to 5 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted not to support this Article.
Article 24 - Town Clerk, Treasurer/Collector & Highway Surveyor from elected to appointed 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to recommend this Article.  

Article 25 -  Changing weak Police Chief to a strong Police Chief 
Bruno said the Board of Selectmen are Police Commissioners and he has not heard from the petitioner.  He does not see the upside but future BoS members might.  He cannot take a position on it.  Selig would like to put the Police Chief and Fire Chief on even grounds.  Bruno said at some point this Board will change and it could become political with the next one.  He does not see this Board doing that.  Selig would need some more information.  
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:50 p.m. to discuss the following: 
Fire Chief Contract

Pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21 (a)(2), To conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with nonunion personnel or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with nonunion personnel.

Contract Negotiations

   Firefighters, Highway, Mixed Unit, Patrol Officers & Sergeants
Pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21 (a)(3), As discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


Bruno announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

--------------

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:06 p.m.: 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:06 p.m.

-----------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla

Clerk

-------------------------------------------------

Date approved 

/pjm

Documents referenced
Live entertainment request – Ralph Smith – Cruise Nights 

Vacation carryover request – Selectmen Assistant 

Memorandum of Agreement for Police Sergeants.

